
[INSERT Date of offer letter]

[INSERT Employee Name]
[INSERT Employee Address]
Dear [INSERT Employee Name],
On behalf of West Virginia University School of Medicine, Robert C. Byrd Health Sciences Center, we are pleased to offer you a full-time benefits eligible faculty position at the rank of [INSERT rank], Professional Programs Scientist (tenure earning) track in the Department of [INSERT department]. The initial term of your appointment is 12 months from July 1, 20XX to June 30, 20XX. (Use the following if the appointment is less than 12 months.) Since you will be starting in the middle of an academic year, the initial term of your appointment is [INSERT appointment length in whole months] from [INSERT start date] to June 30, 20XX although this will be a twelve-month appointment in future years subject to reappointment.

Your first paycheck during this time period will be issued on or about [INSERT date of first pay]. Medical coverage should begin [INSERT approximate date of when medical coverage will begin]. This appointment is associated with a full range of benefits, which are described at: http://benefits.hr.wvu.edu/home/.
This position provides an annual salary of [INSERT salary] based on a 12 month appointment, which is adjusted annually.  Appointments in this track participate in the Basic Science Salary Plan, which has been described to you under separate cover.  This new Basic Science Salary Plan is a benchmark-based compensation plan which offers four levels of institutional base salary support.  The levels of support are designed to recognize achievement of assigned duties, excellent performance, high quality academic contributions and accomplishments of national or international merit. It includes a merit salary component as well as an intramural or extramural supported salary component. Accordingly, your salary will be covered by institutional funds for the first four years. The Basic Science Salary Plan requires faculty in this track to support 25% of their annual salary with research-based (either intramural or extramural) funding by the end of their 4th year of appointment, with the potential to further supplement salary through the grant incentive component of the plan. 
In addition to the above salary considerations:

1) The School of Medicine will contribute a total of [INSERT amount]; (Yr 01= [INSERT amount]; Yr 02=[INSERT amount]; Yr 03=[INSERT amount]; toward your laboratory start-up. We expect that this will be spent within 3 years but will grant extensions under special circumstances, up to a 5-year period, provided the expenditures submitted for remittance are aligned with the original intent for use as “start-up”. We also expect that every effort will be made to coordinate purchases in a cooperative manner with neighboring and/or collaborating scientists to avoid duplicative purchase of laboratory equipment or technologies that can be shared.  

2) You may allocate salary support for laboratory personnel that you choose to hire from your start-up. 

3) When you become an advisor to a Ph.D. Student, graduate assistant stipend support is provided by a combination of institutional funds for the first two years of their graduate study. When you become an advisor to a M.D./Ph.D. dual degree scholar, graduate assistant stipend support is provided by a combination of institutional funds for the first year of their Ph.D. study. Thereafter, stipends must be covered by the advisor’s grants.  

4) Laboratory and office space for your use will be provided [INSERT location]   [INSERT specifics about the space, ie. Bench space, desk space, ancillary rooms]. The office is ~ [INSERT footage] sq. ft. 

5) The department will furnish and equip your office, e.g., desk, computer, file cabinets and other office essentials.  Secretarial and administrative support will be provided by the department and the Center for [INSERT Center name].

6) The [Department of insert here] will provide reasonable pre-approved relocation reimbursement based upon competitive bids per the institutional guidelines.

7) If you secure extramural funding prior to your arrival, please notify Ms. Lana Yoho in the HSC Research Office (ljyoho@hsc.wvu.edu). She will work with the WVU Office of Sponsored Programs to arrange for transfer of your awards to our institution. 

8) The Department of [INSERT department] Seminar Series will ask you to extend invitations to invite and host 1 or 2 speakers per year; associated expenses will be covered by the department.

9) In addition to these firm commitments, there are other sources of funds available to you as a tenure-track member of the faculty.  WVU and the Health Sciences Center have a number of internal grant programs that are described at http://www.hsc.wvu.edu/resoff/research/internal-funding-sources. You are encouraged to compete for this funding.

This offer of employment is contingent upon your ability to provide satisfactory documentation for the completion of a federal I-9 form.  West Virginia University is required to complete and retain an I-9 Form for each employee to verify identity and eligibility to work in the United States.  To comply with federal requirements, you must present your eligibility and identity documentation to Shared Services before your first day of paid employment.  For more information regarding Shared Services including locations, hours, and a complete list of acceptable documents, please visit: https://sharedservices.wvu.edu/employee-processing. 

If you are a nonresident alien and you currently do not possess authorization to work in this position at West Virginia University, please contact the International Students and Scholars Services at (304) 293-5954 immediately upon receiving this offer of employment.  New employees who are a Foreign National should provide their documentation to Tax Services on or before their first day of employment.  Please visit https://taxservices.wvu.edu/international-payroll-processing or contact Tax Services at tax@mail.wvu.edu or (304) 293-3379 ext. 3 for additional information. You will need to complete I-9 paperwork five working days prior to [INSERT start date] in order to be employed effective [INSERT start date]. Processing this paperwork after that date will result in a prorated salary.
This appointment is offered in accordance with the provisions of WVU Board of Governors Faculty Rule 4.2 and the West Virginia University Faculty Handbook. These documents can be accessed at http://faculty.wvu.edu. As with all positions in higher education, it is subject to the availability of funds and the approval of the appropriate expenditure schedule. During the term of this appointment, the University reserves the right to temporarily adjust or reduce your salary or to require you to take unpaid furlough days. The University shall only exercise these rights if budgetary conditions of the University require it. Further, you will be provided at least 30 days’ notice prior to the University exercising any of these rights.
WVU’s accrediting agency, the Higher Learning Commission, expects that transcripts of all faculty be available for its review. Thus we ask that you provide transcripts relevant to the degrees you hold, particularly at the graduate level. Please have these transcripts submitted to Cassandra Chase, 1040 Health Sciences South, PO Box 9100, Morgantown, WV 26506, prior to your arrival on campus. 

Your employment at West Virginia University is governed by the rules and policies adopted by the University, the School of Medicine, and by the faculty and administration of the Department of [INSERT department], as they are and as they may from time to time be changed. Significant policies and procedures include, but are not limited to, University statements that address evaluation, promotion and tenure, conflict of interests, outside professional interests, intellectual property, and integrity and compliance. It is your responsibility to be aware of these policies and procedures, as well as others that may apply to you. Further information concerning your privileges and duties as a faculty member may be obtained by contacting your Department Chair, [INSERT Chair name]. 
All faculty at West Virginia University are reviewed annually in accordance with University and School of Medicine policies, procedures and guidelines which you can access from the following websites http://medicine.hsc.wvu.edu/media/361733/promotion-and-tenure-guidelines.pdf  and http://wvufaculty.wvu.edu/policies/  The initial review of tenure-track faculty is required in January of the first full academic year. These reviews are intended to provide guidance as faculty member’s progress in their academic appointments. Your continued appointment is dependent upon your fulfillment of the responsibilities of this position, as they were stated in the position announcement, and as they are changed over time.
During the fourth year of your appointment, the annual review will be more rigorous, to determine the extent to which you are making clear progress toward tenure. By this time, your teaching should be at a level such that if sustained you would be judged as making a significant contribution in teaching. In order to enhance your progress toward achieving significant contributions in research, we expect you to pursue meaningful collaborations with others in and outside the University and through these contacts to develop a supportive network for your research. Team science accomplishments are considered in promotion to associate professor and/or tenure decisions provided investigators have detailed in their annual activity reports their role and specific intellectual and/or technical contributions to each research project (and publication) in which they participate. We value innovation in development of new techniques and technologies, encourage local collaborations to pursue these activities, and will credit development of intellectual property and formation of startup enterprises in promotion and/or tenure evaluations. Promotion to professor requires a long-standing high-quality research program with peer-reviewed extramural funding as principal investigator or co-investigator, a sustained high-quality independent publication record, and clear evidence of a national/international scientific reputation. The current promotion and tenure guidelines for this appointment give the guidance that five or more publications are expected prior to the critical year.  You are also expected to provide research training and experience for students, including opportunities to conduct projects involving student investigators, including thesis and dissertation research where appropriate. Failure to demonstrate clear progress in teaching and/or research and/or efficient and effective service to the department and college by the time of your fourth-year review could lead to the non-renewal of your contract prior to your “critical year.” 

In this probationary tenure-track appointment, tenure must have been awarded by the end of your sixth year on the faculty; that is, by the end of the [INSERT academic year dates of sixth year] academic year, your "critical year." If you have not earned tenure by that time, you will be offered a terminal contract for your seventh year of employment. During your fourth year of employment, you will have the opportunity to request that your critical year be moved one year earlier, to the [INSERT academic year dates of fifth year] academic year. You must submit the request to the Department Chair no later than [INSERT date of request].  Should you make such a request, and should it be granted, a tenure decision would be required in the new critical year instead of the original critical year. If this option is exercised and you have not earned tenure by the end of [INSERT end of critical year date], you will be offered a one-year terminal contract for [INSERT end date of one year terminal contract].

In our efforts to guide you towards a productive and successful academic career, the Department of [INSERT Department] provides many opportunities for you to develop skills based on your needs. This would enhance your ability to contribute to our missions of education, service and scholarship. As part of our mentoring program, our mission leaders will meet with you at onboarding. In addition, we would like you to participate in the WVU New Faculty orientation, which is usually held in August of each year. We also have a Health Sciences Center wide Faculty Engagement Event in the spring of each academic year. We would highly encourage you to participate in both of these programs. In addition, we have a long-standing and successful Teaching Scholars Program (https://www.hsc.wvu.edu/Faculty-Development/Teaching-Scholars-Program) in which you can participate, either the longitudinal program or the summer program. You can choose the one that fits your needs the best. If your focus is specifically in research, we have a mentoring program which will help and guide you to accomplish your goals. Our goal is to provide any help we can to enhance your career and help you contribute to our missions. 
You will be expected to engage in the three major functions of the university: research, teaching and service. The normal percentages allocated to research, teaching, and service are as follows: [INSERT ratio] research, [INSERT ratio] teaching, and [INSERT ratio] service. The annual percentages may be adjusted in accord with circumstances documented in your annual workload plans; however, regardless of percentages, as a faculty member you will be expected to demonstrate significant contributions in both teaching and research, and reasonable contributions in service. The quality of your research will be assessed in part by external reviewers and the effectiveness of your teaching will be based on evaluations from both students and peers. Service to the university includes contributions to the efficiency and effectiveness of the faculty member’s department and college. 

In the area of teaching, you will be expected to contribute significantly to the teaching mission of the [INSERT department] across the curriculum, at the lower division, upper division, and graduate levels.  Participation in curriculum development and enhancement will be evaluated as part of your teaching assignment (e.g., development of new courses, revision of current courses). Research active faculty in the [INSERT department] typically adhere to a [INSERT teaching ratio] teaching assignment. In accordance with this guidance, your teaching assignment for this first year of appointment is as follows: [INSERT specific assignment in text or bulleted list]. The teaching assignment described above presumes that you will remain actively engaged in a productive research program, and it may therefore be altered on an annual basis. You will be encouraged to include the results of Student Evaluations of Instruction for each of your courses in which you teach didactic content in your department evaluation file. You are encouraged to also include other documentation of teaching accomplishments and effectiveness in your file for annual review, including assessment of classroom teaching processes and evidence of students' achieving intended learning outcomes.  You are expected to serve on graduate student committees and to serve as a mentor to doctoral students and fellows admitted to the graduate programs in BioMedical Sciences.  For these teaching assignments, you are encouraged to document accomplishments through documentation of student accomplishment.  Some examples are publications and presentations of graduate students in your lab, progress towards completion, and graduate student awards, a record of strong teaching is an expectation for tenure. Significant contribution in teaching will include sustained teaching evaluations of "good" or "excellent", combined with documented achievement in mentoring students' professional development and research. WVU Health Sciences students, faculty, and staff use the SOLE Learning Management System platform for courses and department related sites https://sole.hsc.wvu.edu. Faculty and staff are encouraged to register for SOLE workshops at http://soleportal.com/support/training/.

In the area of research, you will be expected to maintain an active agenda in which the targets of the research are mainline professional journals and scholarly books and other publications in the field of [INSERT field/discipline]. You will be expected to produce a substantial body of work or equivalent. The [INSERT department/college/school] expects faculty to share the results of their research with peers at national and regional conferences. You are also expected to demonstrate an active and sustained track record in the pursuit of grants, and evidence of progress toward significant external funding. This grant activity can be in your area of research expertise as well as through joint department and college research endeavors. 
Your service assignments, although not yet specified, will include contributions to the department, college, and university as well as to the public-at-large.  You are encouraged to participate in service to the profession and State.  Such participation is highly valued by the department and college. For purposes of tenure, you are expected to perform reasonable service responsibilities at a satisfactory level. Meritorious (i.e., beyond satisfactory) service contribution usually includes steady, on-going service to the department beyond sporadic committee work, along with some service to the university, the profession, and society. Service to the university includes contributions to the efficiency and effectiveness of the faculty member’s department and college.
As a [INSERT rank] in the Department of [INSERT department], you will accrue annual leave at a rate of two (2) days per month. Unused annual leave time may be carried forward from year to year, provided that you may accrue no more than twenty-four (24) days of annual leave at any given time. Sick leave will accrue at a rate of one and a half (1.5) days per month. Currently, there is no limit on the number of sick leave days you may accrue. All accrual rates indicated above are based on a full time assignment. Accrual rates for assignments less than full time are pro-rated in proportion with the FTE. 

Notwithstanding any University policy or rule to the contrary, for so long as you are employed as [INSERT rank], you will devote all of your working time and full professional effort to the duties required of you in the position, and you will have no gainful employment with any other person, firm, corporation or legal entity except upon prior written approval of the Chancellor. You will avoid at all times throughout the term of your employment the existence or appearance of a conflict of interest.  During your employment as [INSERT rank], you will comply with all laws, statutes, regulations, rules, and policies governing conflicts of interest, outside consulting arrangements, and ethics, including, without limitation, any ethics, conflict of interest, and outside consulting arrangement policy that may be in force at the University and the applicable provisions of the West Virginia Governmental Ethics Act (W. Va. Code Chapter 6B). 

All full-time University Employees owe their primary professional allegiance and commitment of time and intellectual effort to the University. However, the University understands that at times, outside consulting opportunities and conflicts of interest or commitment may arise. WVU BOG Rule 1.4 – Ethics, Conflicts of Interest, and Outside Consulting Arrangements is available at https://policies.wvu.edu/finalized-bog-rules/bog-governance-rule-1-4-ethics-conflicts-of-interest-and-outside-consulting-arrangements. It outlines the requirements for appropriate disclosure and management of conflicts of interest or commitment, and the requirements for participation in appropriate outside consulting arrangements. As a term and condition of your employment, you specifically agree to abide by the requirements of WVU BOG Rule 1.4 in its entirety. 

You understand and agree that in the course of your employment you will receive and become aware of information, projects and practices which are sensitive and confidential in nature. You agree to keep all such information strictly confidential and further agree not to communicate, disclose, divulge or otherwise use, directly or indirectly, such confidential and/or sensitive information for any purpose other than the necessary and appropriate business use related to your faculty position. 
The University’s “BOG Governance Rule 1.5 Intellectual Property Rule for Patent, Copyright, and Trademark Rights,” can be located on line at https://policies.wvu.edu/finalized-bog-rules/bog-governance-rule-1-5-intellectual-property-rule-for-patent-copyright-and-trademark-rights for your review. As consideration for your appointment and pursuant to BOG Governance Rule 1.5, you agree to assign and hereby assign your rights in Intellectual Property created or invented within the scope of your employment with the University to the University, unless agreed in writing otherwise by the Chancellor and Executive Dean for Health Sciences of West Virginia University. (Intellectual Property is defined in BOG Governance Rule 1.5). 

As a benefits-eligible employee, WVU Benefits Strategy holds your health and well-being in high regard so you can go above and beyond to reach your goals. WVU offers a comprehensive employee benefits package with a variety of options which you can tailor to meet your needs. To help ensure your benefits are set up accurately you will need to complete WVU Onboarding, which will be triggered once you accept your formal offer in the WVU Hire system. You will complete enrollment for required and optional benefits during the WVU Onboarding processing. Benefits-eligible employees have the month of hire (month they become benefits-eligible) plus the two (2) following months to enroll into optional benefits. Coverage is effective the first of the following month after enrollment. We ask you to please complete your forms and information as soon as possible, as failure to do so may delay the start of your benefits coverage. A Benefits Specialist will contact you if additional information is required. If you have questions while completing WVU Onboarding, please contact Shared Services at 304-293-6006 or SharedServices@mail.wvu.edu.

According to federal law, West Virginia University must publish and distribute an Annual Security and Fire Safety Report (ASR) to current students and employees and to give notice of its availability to prospective ones. The ASR includes statistics for the previous three years concerning reported crimes that occurred on campus, in certain off-campus buildings or property owned or controlled by West Virginia University, and on public property within or immediately adjacent to and accessible from the campus. The ASR also includes institutional policies concerning campus security, such as policies concerning alcohol and drug use, crime prevention, the reporting of crimes, sexual assault, and other matters.  You can obtain a hard copy of the ASR by contacting the W. Va. Univ. Police at 304-293-3136 or by accessing it here:  https://police.wvu.edu/clery-act/campus-safety/annual-clery-report. 

In accordance with the Title IX regulations, the University’s Title IX Coordinator contact information is as follows:  James Goins; Title IX Coordinator/Director of Equity Assurance; Division of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion – Equity Assurance Office; 1085 Van Voorhis Road, Suite 250, Morgantown, WV 26506; Phone: 304-293-5600; E-mail: james.goins@mail.wvu.edu.

At West Virginia University, security is a shared responsibility. That’s why we require everyone to use two-factor authentication. Simply put, it’s an extra layer of security besides your username and password. When you log into a secure system that contains sensitive, personal or financial information, you’ll have to confirm your identity with two things – something you HAVE (a device) and something you KNOW (a password). For more information, please visit our knowledge base articles.

As part of your employment at WVU, you are asked to carefully read the policies and procedures which govern workplace expectations and conduct. While you may have already read these WVU policies and procedures, this is an excellent time to read them again and have them fresh in your mind for your new position. These policies can be found online at:

· Human Resources Policies and Procedures
http://employeerelations.hr.wvu.edu/wvu-policies-procedures
· Division of Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Policy on Sexual Harassment
http://diversity.wvu.edu/
· Information Technology Services Governance and Policies
http://it.wvu.edu/governance
· University Police Department Website
http://police.wvu.edu/
The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act require West Virginia University to distribute an annual security report to current employees and to give notice of its availability to prospective employees. The annual security report includes statistics for the previous three years concerning reported crimes that occurred on campus, in certain off-campus buildings or property owned or controlled by West Virginia University, and on public property within or immediately adjacent to and accessible from the campus. The report also includes institutional policies concerning campus security, such as policies concerning alcohol and drug use, crime prevention, the reporting of crimes, sexual assault, and other matters. You can obtain a copy of this report by contacting the WVU Police at 304-293-3136 or by accessing the following website: http://police.wvu.edu/clery-act.

The professional conduct of West Virginia University employees is critical to the fulfillment of WVU’s mission, vision and values. The success of our university is built upon the concept of our employees and officials conducting themselves in a manner that demonstrates WVU’s values: Service, Curiosity, Respect, Accountability and Appreciation. The Code of Conduct outlines how WVU expects you to perform your work and interact with all members of the University community, including students, other WVU employees and visitors.  WVU promotes freedom of expression and open communications. The University supports and encourages everyone to express their thoughts and concerns in a respectful manner.  Leaders should provide fair and equitable treatment of others and create a positive, diverse, inclusive work environment. WVU expects you to abide by these standards, to protect the University by complying with state and federal laws and regulations, and to follow professional standards of conduct and/or ethical requirement specific to you assignment or discipline. 
Your offer is contingent upon a satisfactory result from your background check.  Should your background check reveal any unsatisfactory results, your employment may be terminated immediately.

As part of your new employee experience, you will have the opportunity to learn about the mission and values of the University, hear a special message from President E. Gordon Gee, and review helpful resources in our new virtual New Mountaineer Orientation. On your first day of work with WVU, please access the session. It is self-paced, so you can join whenever is most convenient for you, and you can come back to the session whenever you would like. Be sure to click on the links within the session for videos, tips, and trivia. Your New Mountaineer Concierge will send you a welcome email that also includes this link for easy access.


You should also check out the new employee resources available in: New Employees Guide for a Successful First Year. Your supervisor has a companion guide and should work with you to ensure success in your first year as a Mountaineer. Additionally, please visit the New Mountaineer Welcome Center to learn more about WVU, Morgantown and West Virginia.

You are being provided with two originals of this correspondence, which is comprised of a total of [INSERT number of pages] seven (7) pages, including the final signature page. If you choose to accept this offer, please sign and date both originals, then return one of the originals to my office by [INSERT date], and retain one for your records. Your signature will confirm your acceptance of the terms of this offer and constitute your affirmation that you are free to enter into an employment relationship with West Virginia University and that you are not a party to any existing agreement that would prevent you from doing so. We look forward to having you join us as a faculty member and working with you to reach your professional goals.  We are tremendously impressed with the potential you will bring to the Department of [INSERT department] and the Health Sciences Center. The School of Medicine website can be accessed at: http://medicine.hsc.wvu.edu/ .  There is a Faculty Resources tab at this site that will aid you with some of the most accessed items.  If we can be of any further assistance, or if you have any questions, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely, 

____________________     




________________________

[INSERT Chair name]





Clay B. Marsh, MD

Chair, Department of 





Chancellor and Executive









Dean, WVU Health Sciences

______________________

Laura F. Gibson, PhD

Senior Associate Chancellor for

Research & Graduate Education

Associate Dean for Research

Accepted:

________________________________________________         Date: ___________________ 

[INSERT name]
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